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From: "Steven R. Page" <web-czar@rcn.com>
To: "Peter" <whitlock@bcegg.com>

Peter,

So great to hear from you!

I have only begun researching the property though a previous owner did so
back in the 1980's but never passed on their findings to me. Since the
house is located about a mile from the Library of Virginia where these
records are kept, I am fortunate.

The first thing I looked through were the Mutual Assurance Society (fire
insurance) policies which are indexed online but pictured on microfilm. I
found both Whitlock and Wills (our house) properties but have no idea how
either property was laid out?

Our house was built by Capt. Charles Wills (1775-c.1821). I don't have an
exact date of his death yet but put c.1821 because the policies start saying
"heirs of" in 1822 and his daughter Sarah married in 1828 which said
"daughter of the late..".

The first policy was issued on January 22, 1813 and it stands pretty much as
it did 200 years ago. The basic design is a wood frame Federal city
plantation house with two wings. These wings were one story at first and
became 2 story probably around the same time an indoor kitchen and plumbing
became available c.1880. The main section is literally 3 stories because of
the raised English basement that was also the Winter kitchen. It was
eventually obstructed with hills of dirt with trees planted in front which
makes the house look like it's on a hill with two sets of stairs going to
the front porch. The map showed a brick Summer kitchen of 14x16 feet size
and a smokehouse with sheds on either side. Capt. Wills was a merchant and
owned the only grocery store in town and that building was insured in 1815
and still stands on the corner (now a Laundromat).

The neighborhood was originally called Adams because of the owner of the
land but later named Church Hill after the St. John's church built on the
hill 2 blocks away. This is where the patriot Patrick Henry gave his famous
"Give Me Liberty or Give Me Death" speech. Adams was friends with George
Washington and his house was only a small field away so it was highly
probable that Washington visited our house being Wills was an affluent
person of the times?

X4690/2
I know both Wills and Whitlock were both shown to own several properties
within Henrico County (now the independent city of Richmond), Virginia. The
one where our house sits on falls between 27th and 28th Streets and I and K
Streets (In the 1830's 'I' was later named Marshall Street and 'K' was named



Clay Street). While this house was being built, Wills lived in a house on
Main Street near the market (which may have given him the idea to open a
grocery store?) and that house was insured in 1805. The 1810 census shows
Wills owning 9 slaves and don't know where he kept them other than in the
kitchens or in the rooms above the grocery store once the big house was
built? He also had a "summer place" in the suburbs in an area called Shed
Town. Owing to the fact that during this time period the average person
lived in 1 or 2 room cottages, a person having more than one large dwelling
would indicate he was a man of means.

I did happen to notice that in or around 1829 (forgot to note the date) that
Wills' daughter Sarah was occupying a small house which faced Clay Street
and believe was a Whitlock house? She must have moved out of the main house
for the last "Wills" policy was issued in 1829 the year after she married.

As far back as the 1940's, this neighborhood was of mixed race but
eventually mostly black by the late 1960's and most properties became run
down, demolished, or abandoned. Our house sat 7 years boarded up before a
man named Dan Harrington came in and bought up many historical properties
and restored then in the mid 1980's. The Wills house was his own personal
one hence the "extra" attention to some details. The original floors still
exist today in their natural state as many of the doors and there is some
architecture design features which hint at the possibility that the
architect Alexander Parris (who designed the governors mansion and other
mansions in town) also designed this one. He did modernize the kitchen,
bathrooms, and added dual zone central heat and A/C units. Over the years
it has been on both the Garden and Christmas Tours and is registered with
the State and National historical registry. It is the oldest "wood frame"
federal style house still occupied in Virginia and one of the oldest houses
remaining in Richmond. I have included a link to a private web site which I
started years ago but never finished and needs updated badly since not all
rooms are shown.

http://www.therussianmint.com/house/

Do you have an idea as to how the property was laid out between 27th and
28th Streets? From what I gather, and by the way our house is not centered
on the block, that Whitlock owned a parcel that was 'L' shaped which ran
behind the house and stretched along the Clay Street side? Also, what did
his house(s) look like?

Many Thanks! X4690/3

Steven Page
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